(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
23 August 2010 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 


38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

I.
Visit of Director of Social Welfare to Islands District Council


The Chairman said that the local community would like the authorities to increase the number of subvented residential places in elderly homes and enhance services for the elderly in the district. 


A member was concerned if mental patients failed to turn up for follow-up appointments, would medical social workers be informed to take actions. He raised the concern because recently accidents happened at home to some recipients of Comprehensive Social Security Assistance (CSSA) who lived by themselves, but no one was unaware of the incidents. He enquired whether the Social Welfare Department (SWD) would visit these people regularly.


Another member asked why district councils were not consulted on the recent consultation paper of the five-year social welfare plan. He was also concerned that the differences in definitions of the term “people with disabilities” and relevant statistics obtained might affect planning in rehabilitation. He proposed that SWD should consider handing out application forms for Registration Card for People with Disabilities to those who submitted applications for disability allowance. 


A member said that school social workers could not provide information of family background of students to schools on grounds of privacy protection, causing difficulties to schools in handling students’ problems. He hoped that social workers of SWD and school social workers would enhance their communication with the school principals, so that co-operation of all sides could be achieved and adequate support would be afforded to families. 


Another member said that some CSSA recipients would tell their problems to frontline staff of the Social Security Field Unit. She therefore hoped that staff of the Social Security Field Unit would relate cases to relevant authorities to help these people solve their difficulties.


A member cited examples to show that there might be negligence on the part of SWD staff in following up CSSA cases, resulting in the unawareness of recipients’ death and the continuation of CSSA payment. 



The Vice-chairlady welcomed the government’s allocating more resources to enhance social services. She hoped that the SWD would develop a caring culture in the community to help the elderly and mental patients so that they would not be marginalized. In implementing new programmes, the department should enhance communication with district councils and local organizations. 


The Director of Social Welfare responded as follows: 
a.
The SWD would regularly conduct review on CSSA cases and would contact recipients and their family members. If staff found out that assistances other than financial aids were needed, cases would be referred to the relevant Integrated Family Service Centre. Medical social workers or social workers of Integrated Family Service Centre of SWD and of non-governmental organizations would assist mental patients in accordance with their welfare needs. Medical staff of Hospital Authority would be responsible for following up matters related to medical care. Hospital Authority would follow up if mental patients failed to turn up for follow-up appointments. If there were welfare needs, doctors could refer the patients to medical social workers. Medical professionals would also arrange for plans to follow up on former mental patients who had been discharged from hospitals. Hospital Authority and SWD would communicate and refer cases to each other through existing mechanisms, so as to provide assistance to mental patients. SWD would also study ways to enhance inter-departmental communications and to protect privacy at the same time. 
b.
Through elderly centres of the district, SWD would organize volunteers to visit the elderly. It would also study methods to enhance the network of neighbourhood support.  He hoped members of the council would provide assistance as well.
c.
The Social Welfare Advisory Committee was responsible for giving opinions on long-term social welfare planning in Hong Kong to the government. The first round of consultation and gathering of opinions from stakeholders was conducted the previous year. The Committee recently published the paper “Long-term Social Welfare Planning in Hong Kong” for the second stage of consultation. The paper outlined the principles, visions and directions of social welfare planning in Hong Kong and aimed at arriving at a consensus to serve as a basis for formulating concrete proposals. While public consultation sessions would be conducted, stakeholders remained the main target of consultation. The consultation period of the paper had ended and opinions gathered were being collated and would be submitted to the government in due course. 
d.
SWD was aware that apart from financial difficulties, recipients of CSSA might have to face other hardships. Should staff of Social Security Field Unit discover that CSSA recipients had other welfare needs, the cases would be referred to Integrated Family Service Centre or medical social workers.  Referral in the other direction would be made if staff of Integrated Family Service Centre or medical social workers deemed necessary. SWD has set up the Client Information System to provide an electronic data system to strengthen co-ordination and communication within the department, and its ties with local organizations as well. 
e.
Elderly services were one of the focuses of SWD. The department would continue to increase the number of subvented residential places through entering into contracts with new elderly homes, and the ratio of subvented places within these institutions had been increased to 90%. There were also unsubvented places in these institutions so that the elderly could make choices in accordance with their own financial conditions. A new contracted elderly home would soon be completed in Tung Chung. SWD would constantly monitor changes in the population and changes in demand of services, so that planning could be made in advance with regard to day care services for the elderly. Assessment of care needed would be conducted through a standardized mechanism for those applying for places in elderly homes, and the department would then allocate places in accordance with the choices made by the applicants.
f.
SWD was concerned about the issues of aging population and mental health all along. Various measures had been introduced to provide support to those in need. Opinions given by locals and district councilors would be taken into account. The department would be pleased to explain new schemes to district councils and listen to feedbacks.  
g.
There was a disability allowance under the Social Security Allowance Scheme for eligible disabled persons. Apart from meeting the requirement of length of residence in Hong Kong, assessment conducted by doctors would be needed to provide proof of degree of disability. On the other hand, Registration Cards for People with Disabilities were issued by Central Registry for Rehabilitation under the Labour and Welfare Bureau. While both schemes aimed at serving the disabled, their goals, contents and targets were quite different, so were the qualifications for application. Nonetheless, opinions raised by the member in that regard would be related to relevant authorities. 
II.
Question on SkyPier


The representative of the Airport Authority said that SkyPier was located inside the restricted area and was subjected to the provisions of the Security Deed. The pier was set up to provide a quick channel for transit passengers of the airport traveling to and from the Pearl River Delta area. Government departments concerned had formulated relevant rules and procedures in accordance with the Security Deed.  Therefore, the proposal of altering the usage of SkyPier had to be carefully considered, and the matter was not up to the Airport Authority alone to determine.   


A member said that Hong Kong residents had to enter restricted area when they traveled to places like Macao and China, therefore the proposal of opening SkyPier to Hong Kong residents should be feasible. She would like to have further understanding of the contents of the Security Deed.  


The Chairman requested representatives of the Airport Authority to relate members’ suggestion to relevant departments and to explore in-depth its feasibility.


 A member enquired whether it was clearly stipulated in the Security Deed that SkyPier was only for the use of transit passengers, and whether Security Bureau was the lead department concerning the operational arrangements of SkyPier. He proposed that operators of ferry services could extend their services to nearby areas as a conciliatory solution. 


Another member welcomed the authorities to conduct an in-depth study of the suggestion, so that residents of Discovery Bay, Tung Chung and Tsing Yi could be benefited. 



The representative of the Airport Authority reiterated that it was stated in the Security Deed that SkyPier was for the use of transit passengers only, and that co-operation of many departments would be needed if the usage of SkyPier was to be altered.  She promised to relate members’ opinions to relevant departments. 


The Chairman proposed that authorities concerned should study future service arrangements in SkyPier to tie in with the development of the Hong Kong-ZhuHai-Macao Bridge project.
III.
Question on street light in Cheung Chau


The representative of the Highways Department said that lower street lights or ancillary lights had less illumination effect and the department would not consider using them at present. Street lights in use were five metres high and were able to illuminate a wider area. The best solution to the problem was regular trimming of trees. Members could inform the department about places where trimming work was needed. 


Members gave their views as follows: 

a.
A member said that the problem had been long-standing. Trimming of trees would involve deployment of manpower and time for arrangement, and she therefore proposed that the Highways Department should handle the issue with flexibility to meet demands of the locality.
b.
The Chairman said that it would not be suitable for replacement of street lights across-the-board. He proposed the member to provide details about the so-called “black spots” for the Highways Department to follow up. 
c.
A member said that if problematic trees were situated on private lands, trimming could not be carried out. He hoped that the department would deal with the problem flexibly.

d.
A member asked if there were performance pledges in tree trimming on the part of the Highways Department. 

e.
A member said that the issue was related to pedestrian safety and to law and order, and should be dealt with expeditiously. He said that in the long run, the department should deal with the issue of the height of street lights in accordance with the actual situation, so as to avoid the deployment of staff to trim trees in the future.



The representative of the Highways Department responded as follows:

a.
It would take the contractors of the Highways Department about one week to trim trees. Where other departments were involved, the lead time would be longer.

b.
The Highways Department would install street lights at suitable spots, usually five metres from any trees. Therefore, street lights would not be blocked by trees in normal circumstances. However, as trees would grow, the department would monitor the situation and conduct field inspections. 


The Chairman requested the Highways Department to expeditiously follow up on spots where trees were blocking street lights and take into account of members’ opinions to solve the issue in the long run. 

IV.
Question on the tenancy of the former Police Building In Discovery Bay


A member expressed her regret that the Government Property Agency (GPA) did not send a representative to attend the previous meeting when the topic was discussed and reprimanded the department for its absence. 


The representative of the GPA said that in matters related to leasing government property to non-profit-making organizations, support of the relevant policy bureau was the main consideration and relevant government departments would also be consulted.  In the June 9 written reply provided by GPA, factors and procedures involved had been laid out. The representative apologized for the department’s absence in the previous meeting. 


The member said that she had related her opinions and enquires to GPA via the Islands District Office in February 2009 and had yet received a reply from GPA. She said that as recorded in paragraph 42 in the (Chinese) minutes of the previous meeting, based on GPA’s reply, she herself and other representatives of the housing estate thought that the property would have to be reinstated to its original state if the application for renewal of tenancy was rejected. It was as such that they had consented to the application, so that students would not be affected and costs of renovations be spared. However, she recently found out from scrutinizing the contents of the tenancy agreement on the internet that the landlord would demand reinstating the property only when it was necessary. She accused the GPA of lack of consultation and misleading the Owners’ Committee and she demanded an explanation. 


The representative of the GPA disagreed that there was a lack of consultation. In handling the application for renewal of tenancy, GPA was aware that the case was widely concerned in the district. Thus apart from consulting relevant government departments, members of the community were also consulted through the Islands District Office. He stressed that the application was being processed and there had yet been a final decision.


Another representative of the GPA said that during a recent on-site visit attended by representatives of GPA, Owners’ Committee and the school, he had answered questions about the contents of the tenancy agreement. He had said that in accordance with the stipulations of the agreement, if approval for renewal of tenancy was not granted, the tenant (the kindergarten) had the obligation to reinstate the property to its original state. 


The member read out clause (2) (m) of the English version of the tenancy agreement and said that according to the clause, the tenant had to reinstate the property only at the request of the landlord.  She said that representative of the GPA answered the question without going through the clauses of the tenancy agreement to affirm the correctness of the answer, and had misled the owners. She also said that GPA had passed on copies of its reply letter (to the residents) to the developer, she herself and the principal of Discovery Bay International School.  Thus personal data of those who raised objection had been made known, and that was a violation of the stipulations of the Personal Date (Privacy) Ordinance. 


The representative of GPA replied that as the matter was being investigated by the Office of Privacy Commissioner for Personal Data, GPA would not make comment at present. He said that the landlord would first take into account of the usage of the property on the part of the new tenant, then determined whether or not to request the previous tenant to reinstate the property to its original state. In normal circumstances, tenant would have to reinstate the property. 


The member was critical of the manner of consultation conducted. She said that other kindergartens in Discovery Bay had to pay rent at commercial levels to the developer, while the kindergarten of the Discovery Bay International School which was under the developer was allowed to rent the whole building of government property at a concessionary level. That was unfair and had indirectly resulted in monopolization and made it difficult for other educational organizations in the area to develop. She said that a contract had been signed in 2002 between the government and a sponsoring body to establish a school in the “through-train” mode. However, eight years had passed and the plan had yet been materialized because there was no consensus on the costs of construction with the developer. She urged the Education Bureau to try to arrive at a consensus with the developer so that the plan could be implemented the earliest possible. She further proposed that English should be adopted as the medium of instruction for the school. She stressed that she was not against the renewal of tenancy of the kindergarten, but the developer had to fulfill its agreement with the Owners’ Committee to allow other kindergartens or non-profit-making organizations to pay a one-dollar rent for its commercial properties to create a “win-win” situation for both sides. 


The representative of GPA disagreed that consultation was not conducted in an open manner. He stressed that the application was being processed and the issue of alleged conflict of interests would be dealt with altogether. 



The representative of the Education Bureau had revealed that as at June of this year, there were remaining school places for students in the district. At the previous meeting, a representative of Education Bureau had also reported about the progress of establishing a school in the district. 



A member enquired in what circumstances GPA would rent government property at $1 nominal rent. 



The representative of GPA replied that under the existing mechanism, the government would consider letting property at a nominal rent to non-profit-making organizations supported by relevant policy bureaux or departments, if the property was in excess of the need of the government and was not suitable for commercial usage. Relevant information had been uploaded to the internet and he would provide the website after the meeting. 


The District Officer stated that consultation conducted by the District Office was carried out in an open manner. The member raising the enquiry agreed that the District Office had been open in conducting consultation, and said that she was critical of GPA for stonewalling. 

V.
Question on suspected illegal occupancy of the public recreational facilities in Discovery Bay


The representative of the Lands Department said that around 6 740 square metres in Discovery Bay Plaza were used as public recreational facilities. The area used as a pub as mentioned by a member was not included in the land used as public recreational facilities. Islands District Lands Office (Lands Office) had verified the area of public recreational facilities and confirmed that the pub area was not included. In addition, facilities of Club Siena managed by Hong Kong Resort Company Limited (HKR) were separated by a fence, and the Lands Department would ensure that the club area would not be included in the public recreational facilities.


A member said that the Director of Audit’s report mentioning the area of Discovery Bay Plaza as 6 740 square metres was issued in 2004. The pub was constructed and the Plaza changed in 2006. She enquired when the approval of change of land use was given and why the area of 6 740 square metres would remain the same after the change. 


The representative of the Lands Department said that according to the master layout plan approved in 2000, the pub area could be used for commercial purposes, and there was no violation of land use restrictions. The Land Surveyor of the Lands Office had confirmed the computation of 6 740 square metres of public recreational facilities. The pub area also matched the drawing plan approved by the Buildings Department and the public recreational facilities had not been illegally occupied. 


The member disagreed with the reply provided by the Lands Department and cited the contents of the Director of Audit’s report to illustrate that there were inadequacies in the planning of Discovery Bay. She requested the Lands Office to provide a master table showing the land use and area of each zone. She criticized the Lands Office for approving numerous supplementary master plans without consultation after the approval of the master layout plan on 28 February, 2000. She queried what mechanism had empowered the approval of changes of land use. She further requested the Lands Office to provide co-ordinates delineating different areas in the master layout plan, and explain how the area of public recreational facilities was computed. She also queried the mechanism of empowering the approval of the construction of tennis court, basketball court and children’s playground of Club Siena, and that before the issuance of occupation permit, whether vetting of application had been conducted in a serious manner.  


The representative of the Lands Department responded as follows:
a.
According to the master layout plan, Discovery Bay Plaza, including the area used as a pub, could be used for commercial purposes. The gross floor area used for commercial purposes at present had not exceeded the restrictions as prescribed in the master layout plan, and therefore no application was needed. 
b.
After taking into account of the proposal raised by the member, a schedule would be attached to the new master layout plan giving information of land used as public recreational facilities and the area of the facilities. The area of public recreational facilities approved in future would be laid out in the newly approved master layout plan in due course. 
c.
Under existing procedures, if application of supplementary master plans did not exceed the restrictions of the master layout plan, no further consultation would be needed. If the application did not fall in line with the restrictions of the master layout plan, the application would be rejected. 

d.
Under the existing mechanism, HKR had to provide accurate co-ordinates in the computation of areas. Land surveyors of the government would verify and make computation on their own to ensure that the area of public recreational facilities provided by HKR met the requirements of the government. 
e.
Facilities of Club Siena were separated from the public recreational facilities of Central Park by a fence. The management and maintenance fees of the private club were paid by HKR. 



The representative of the Planning Department said that HKR stated in its written reply that Club Siena did not include public recreational facilities and was in line with the land usage restrictions as laid down in the outline zoning plan. The Planning Department had asked the company to provide written proof of it.  Residents’ Club was a development approved by the outline zoning plan and the swimming pool was approved by the Town Planning Board. The department had asked HKR to provide written proof that the tennis court, the basketball court and the children’s playground were also in line with the requirements of the outline zoning plan.  The member would be informed once the department had the results. 
VI.
Motion on objection to bus fare increase



The member who moved the motion urged the government to turn down the applications of raising bus fares. He requested the Transport Department to provide data to facilitate examination of the justifications of the applications and whether there were cross-subsidies from revenues gained from regular passengers to services provided to travelers. Those data should include the number of passengers of “E” routes and “A” routes and their respective revenues, and the number of passengers departing from the airport and Tung Chung. He proposed that bus companies should provide concessionary fares to students over 11 years of age and persons with disabilities. 


The representative of the Transport Department said that the department was processing the applications of fare increase from Kowloon Bus Company Limited and Long Wan Bus Company Limited respectively. He was aware of the would-be impact of the fare increase on residents of Islands District. The department would consult the Panel on Transport of the Legislative Council, Transport Advisory Committee and the local communities. The acceptability and affordability of the public would also be taken into account. The department would follow up on the request of provision of data. 


Members gave their opinions as below:
a.
Bus companies had applied for fare increase time and again, but failed to respond to demands put forward by the local communities, such as introduction of interchange scheme between “E” routes and “A” routes and improvement of services of routes serving Yat Tung Estate. He was also concerned about whether there were cross-subsidies of revenue to “A” routes or all night bus routes. He urged the authorities to reject the applications for bus fare increase. 
b.
The Vice-chairlady strongly objected the applications as both companies had made huge profits and the increase of fares under application greatly exceeded the inflation rate. 

c.
Members were concerned that if the applications were approved, other means of public transport would follow suit. 



By show of hands, members unanimously passed the following motion:



“The Islands District Council objects to the applications of the Kowloon Bus Company Limited and Long Wan Bus Company Limited for substantially increasing bus fares, and urges the government to enhance the ‘Transport Support Scheme’.” (Translation)
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